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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES - AMENDED
September 19, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Chuck Arnold, Cynthia Austin, Shannon Blankinship, Elaine Brown, Betty Burney, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Broderick Green,  Betty Holzendorf, Jordan Logue, Bill Mason,  Sam Mousa, Jim Rinaman, Steve Rohan, Dwain Senterfitt, Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Tom Taylor, Kelli Wells 
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force staff; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Dana Farris – Legislative Services Division; 
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:04 a.m. and commissioners introduced themselves for the record.  Several task force members were excused due to their attendance at the Chamber of Commerce’s leadership trip to Charlotte, NC.
Damian Cook reviewed the handouts distributed at each member’s seat which are primarily written responses to questions posed to speakers at previous meetings.  

The meeting next week will cover City central services (information technology, fleet management, employee services, procurement).  Several speakers who could not be present on the day their topic was being discussed (former Mayor Tommy Hazouri for the former mayor’s panel, Clerk of the Courts Ronnie Fussell for today’s Constitutional officers panel) wish to come and address the task force in person rather than provide written remarks.  Several other quasi-independent authorities (e.g. Police and Fire Pension Fund) also wish to speak, so a future meeting will be scheduled to allow all these individuals an opportunity.
Ms. Boyer presented an overview of the Meeting 4 highlights.

Task Force Member Comments
Dwain Senterfitt noted that the Airport Authority and the JSO looked at having JSO provide police services to the airport but the cost was too high primarily because of pension costs due to the amortization of the unfunded pension liability.  Without that pension cost amortization component, the operating costs of JSO and Fire and Rescue Department are competitive with private providers.
Jordan Logue stated that years ago Council Presidents used to hold bi-monthly meetings with the board chairs and CEOs of the independent authorities.  It’s not required by the Charter, but was a good practice.

Betty Holzendorf would like information on what percentage of the Charter has been amended and by what method – voter referendum, J-bill or City Council ordinance.  She also wondered if a straw ballot referendum could be held to ask the citizens their opinion of whether consolidation is working or not. She wonders how the promises of consolidation have been kept or not kept over time – what promised functions have been discontinued or changed in ways that weren’t originally intended.
Chuck Arnold questioned whether an original Charter provision requiring the General Counsel to certify that the OGC could not provide a particular legal service before hiring outside counsel has been repealed or not. Steve Rohan stated that the independent authorities (except for the JTA) are required to use the OGC unless the General Counsel agrees to outside counsel for a particular reason.  The process for hiring outside counsel is set forth in the Ordinance Code for City agencies, and is in the independent authorities’ charters.  Jim Rinaman suggested that JTA is a good candidate to have its legal services returned to the OGC.

Constitutional Officer Presentations
Sheriff’s Office Presentation
Sheriff John Rutherford stated that in the past central service charges are were referred to by many people as “funny money” in that the City for many years put money into the JSO’s budget to cover whatever the central service agencies may charge for their services, so cost was irrelevant.  In recent years, however, as budgets have become extremely tight, central service costs have become problematic as the City increases internal service charges but cuts other discretionary lines in the budget so that there is little room for the department to respond.  The JSO does utilize all City central services as required by ordinance, except for the very law enforcement-specific functions that require a greater degree of confidentiality or strict internal control.  The JSO and City central services operate very cooperatively, providing the best of economies of scale while still allowing the JSO to customize and secure particular services to meet the law enforcement mission. None of JSO’s employees doing central service functions duplicate anything already being done by City central services – they are complementary. Service quality is not generally a problem; billing for service is a problem. The central service departments are not concerned about efficiency or cost savings because the user department will pay the bill, whatever it is.  
With regard to procurement, the JSO’s procurement personnel deal with police-specific items (weapons, vehicle equipment, tactical gear, etc.).  Information technology is split, some provided by the City, some in-house by JSO personnel depending on the service.  The JSO is the first law enforcement agency in the country to become a certified “lean” organization, looking for efficiencies and cost savings at every possible opportunity.  The JSO cannot and does not overspend its budget.  The JSO is one of 31 law enforcement agencies in the country that is “triple crown” accredited at the national level and as a result meets hundreds of law enforcement best practices.  Numerous studies have found that the JSO is extremely effective in both its internal processes and its outcomes, but is understaffed compared with other similar law enforcement agencies.  The JSO has a history of budgetary cost savings that have gotten swept back into the General Fund balance at year-end to help balance the rest of the City’s budget.  This year For FY2014, the City Council approved an ordinance allowing  a motion to allow  the Sheriff to keep a portion of  his year-end budgetary savings to be used applied against the Mayor’s extraordinary lapse and forestall laying off 381 officers and closing the Community Transition Center (CTC).  Allowig the ability to carry savings forward for strategic investments projects (i.e. replacement of old patrol cars; projects that are not general operating expenses) that are vetted by City Council empowers departments to look for ways to improve efficiency and effectiveness of their operations., but not general operating expenses.
Sheriff Rutherford stated that he is definitely “part of the team” when it comes to budget preparations and negotiations – he lobbies the mayor for what his department needs, the mayor proposes a budget, then everyone lobbies the City Council for the final appropriation, balancing all of the City’s competing needs.  He sees the JSO as an integral part of the City government – the department has personnel assigned to the Parks and Recreation Department, Code Enforcement, the JPA, and other entities to help them do their jobs.  The JSO has the same mission as the rest of the City; it just deals with the law enforcement end of things.  The Sheriff praised consolidation as a great form of government that he recommends to other jurisdictions, but urges them to keep an elected chief law enforcement officer.  Elected sheriffs/chiefs can tell the truth at all times in all venues and won’t be influenced or muzzled by a mayor like an appointed police chief.  The average tenure of big city appointed police chiefs is 3.5 years – they come and go very frequently.  Elected chiefs/sheriffs have a much closer relationship with the community and the voters.
In response to a question from Steve Rohan, Sheriff Rutherford stated that if Jacksonville shifted to an appointed police chief model, there would still be a sheriff’s office pursuant to state law that would control the jails and civil process service.
The Sheriff explained how parts of his budget are controllable and other parts (central services) are not.  He is told what he will spend for all those services, even though he believes there are many options for cost savings that the City is not realizing.  The JSO also bears a portion of the cost of amortizing the accrued actuarial liability on the General Employees’ Pension Plan because that cost is built into the overhead cost of the central service divisions’ employees.
In response to a question from Opio Sokoni, Mr. Rutherford felt that an appointed police chief would not save money because appointed chiefs with short tenures don’t have the longevity and knowledge to bring about real change and savings.  He also stated that the department has a good relationship with the Beaches police departments and provides them with enhanced services over and above what their departments are prepared to do.

In response to a question from Betty Burney, the Sheriff recounted a visit to the last Charter Revision Commission by elected Sheriff Jerry Demming of Orange County who was formerly the appointed Chief of the Orlando Police Department.  Sheriff Demming spoke about the differences in political pressures and the ability to speak freely between an appointed and elected law enforcement chief.
In response to a question from Betty Holzendorf, the Sheriff stated that according to state law if a county sheriff feels that the board of county commissioners has the capacity but is not adequately funding the sheriff’s office, he can appeal that budget to the Governor and Cabinet. Corruption can occur in either an elected or appointed position. Ms. Holzendorf cited whistleblower laws and questioned how problems such as the Sheriff has identified with central service waste and mismanagement can be allowed to continue unabated without being reported and corrected.  Sheriff Rutherford drew a distinction between reporting issues of wrongdoing and having differences of opinion over policy.  Wrongdoing should always be reported and investigated without repercussions, but subordinate employees must be held accountable to follow the policies established by departmental or City leadership.
In response to a question from Jim Rinaman, the Sheriff stated that he submits his proposed budget to the mayor and negotiates over what will eventually be introduced to City Council.  Then during the budget hearing process he lobbies for his budget to the Finance Committee, the administration makes its case for its budget, and the committee makes a decision. With regard to an elected versus appointed sheriff, Mr. Rinaman stated that the original charter proposal that all of the constitutional officers be appointed rather than elected, but the legislative delegation changed them all to elected.  The possibility of an elected sheriff for jail security and process service and an appointed police chief for law enforcement still remains an option.
Chairwoman Boyer asked the Sheriff to provide further information on how his department appears to be more efficient in several areas than the City internal departments and how the City might profit from their experience.
Constitutional Officers Panel: Tax Collector Michael Corrigan, Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland, Property Appraiser Jim Overton
Central services usgae: Michael Corrigan stated that the Tax Collector’s Office utilizes all of the City’s central services and does nothing on its own in-house.  He cautioned that their total dependence on the City can be problematic if the City under-funds its central services and can’t provide the quality and timeliness of service that is needed.  Mr. Holland stated that he has a small department that couldn’t duplicate central services cost effectively so he utilizes all services, but does have his own IT personnel for elections-specific equipment like voting machines and mailing machines.  He reiterated the Sheriff’s remarks about the uncontrollability of central services costs because the City allocates its overall costs among all agencies, so until the total cost goes down, the departments won’t be able to control their costs. Jim Overton stated that during his tenure he dismantled the Property Appraiser’s central service functions and returned to City central services except for a couple of IT personnel.  It’s efficient, but sometimes the City’s quality of service is not entirely satisfactory.
Effect of constitutional office fiscal decisions on the City’s budget: Jerry Holland stated that his office is mandated by state law to provide certain levels of service which they try to exceed where possible, so that forms the base budget request.  The constitutional officers negotiate with the budget office over what will be presented to the City Council, then appear before the Finance Committee to lobby for additions or restorations.  Jim Overton reported that his budget must be approved by the Florida Department of Revenue so is somewhat unlike the other officers, but the submission and negotiation process is the same as described by Mr. Holland. Like the Sheriff, under state law a property appraiser has the power to appeal the county’s budget decision to the Governor and Cabinet for reasons of inadequacy.  Mr. Corrigan said that unlike the other two offices, 75% of the Tax Collector’s budget comes from fees for state services rather than the City General Fund.  His is a budget-based office rather than a fee-based office, so gets revenue from a 0.25% charge on transactions and any deficit is made up by the City General Fund.  The three officials all said that they don’t take a “use it or lose it” attitude and don’t spend unnecessarily at the end of a fiscal year to avoid having any fund balance left.  They were amenable to being allowed to keep year-end surpluses for betterment uses as approved by the City Council.
Do the Constitutional officers have an advantage in the budget process over internal City departments because of their independence from the Mayor?  Jim Overton felt that the constitutional officers are definitely part of the City team and don’t have any particular advantage over other department heads.  Jerry Holland stated that they do have an advantage in being able to advocate for budgetary expenditures in an open forum, but internal department heads have ways to achieve the same ends, albeit in a more private manner.  Michael Corrigan felt that the perception of an advantage may be overdrawn because there are instances where a constitutional officer may be lobbying the City Council for something which the mayor and is administration are actively opposing, making the constitutional officer’s task more difficult than that of other internal departments in those cases.
Connections between the constitutional officers and City departments other than central services: Mr. Corrigan stated that the degree of connection varies office by office depending on the functions involved.  He noted that a large impediment to better cooperation is the City’s antiquated FAMIS financial management system which is very old and user unfriendly. Replacement of that system would open the doors to more cooperative arrangements.  Mr. Overton stated that his office’s data is widely used by a variety of agencies, both public and private, because it is the backbone of the City’s property data and maps.  Mr. Holland said that his office works with the City on voting locations and public information.  
How do the constitutional offices match their mission and goals to the City’s mission and goals?  Jerry Holland stated that City does not currently appear to have an overall mission (at least not one shown on the City’s web site), so it’s hard to say how well they match up.
How do you feel about consolidation and what works and what doesn’t work?  Mr. Overton said that consolidation has the effect of restricting his office more than any other property appraiser in Florida other than Miami-Dade County, although he is personally a fan of consolidation. 
Elected vs. appointed officers: Mr. Corrigan favored election for the accountability that it provides to the citizens.  Mr. Holland cited the example of the appointed elections supervisor in Miami-Dade County as an example of the need for independence that would have helped to stave off the electoral problems in 2012 that attracted so much negative publicity to their county. Neither method is a guarantee of better performance – it depends on the individuals.  He favors election rather than appointment.  Mr. Overton feels it is definitely better for the property appraiser to be elected and not appointed by the taxing authority that will be using the appraisal results to levy a millage and raise revenues.
Checks and balances: Mr. Overton stated that is office is both overseen by the City and heavily regulated by the state.  The Council Auditor audits each of the constitutional officers once every 5 years.  Mr. Corrigan said that his office is also heavily regulated by the state.

Steve Rohan asked if the three officials would object to amending the Charter to prohibit constitutional officers from holding any other private employment.  All three agreed they would not object to that change.

Sam Mousa, returning to an earlier comment by Mr. Overton during his presentation, questioned the authority of the Procurement Division to refuse to purchase something requested by the Property Appraiser’s office.  Sheriff Rutherford said he had the same experience of being refused a procurement request.
Term limits: Jerry Holland stated that he’s the only term-limited supervisor of elections in the country, and feels that it imposes a very steep learning curve on a new supervisor who comes in without any experience and has to run an election, particularly a Presidential election.  Mr. Corrigan and Mr. Overton agreed that although it’s popular and the citizens voted overwhelmingly in favor of term limits, it may not be the best thing for overall efficiency.
Duval County Agricultural Extension
Mike Sweat, Extension Director, reviewed the history of agricultural extension services from the establishment of the land grant university system in the 1860s to the creation of the extension service in the 1910s.  The Agricultural Extension operated as a full City department from consolidation in 1968 until 2007 when an administrative reorganization put the extension under the umbrella of the Parks and Recreation Department.  The extension service has a Memorandum of Understanding with the City that extends through 2016 that covers the details of salary, office and secretarial support, training costs, and other operational details. The City pays one-third of the agency’s budget, the state two-thirds.  City funding and the extension’s overall budget have been declining in recent years. The agency uses a large pool of trained volunteers to supplement the paid staff.  An allocation from City stormwater utility fees pays for the Florida Lawns education program.  In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer about whether Jacksonville’s consolidated status has hurt the City’s ability to qualify for federal agricultural programs, Mr. Sweat indicated that he was unaware of any problems in that area.  He noted that the City recently received a federal rural initiatives grant for areas outside the I-295 beltway, which would tend to indicated that the federal government still recognizes that the City has some rural areas..  Jim Rinaman stated that the City’s past agricultural extension agents were among the most popular public officials in the city, wrote newspaper columns, and were widely visible, and he advocated a return to that visibility.
Duval County Health Department
Charles Griggs reported that the City has a core services contract with the state for the health department’s various functions in Jacksonville which covers items such as environmental health, sexually transmitted disease control, tuberculosis control, septic tank regulation, restaurant inspection, and primary health care services.  The City’s contribution to the Health Department budget has fallen substantially in recent years from $3 million in 2008 to $795,000 now.  The current funding is allocated only to grant matches; the $3 million was usable for any of the department’s services.  The department occupies City buildings but does not use any City central services.  
Chairwoman Boyer asked Mr. Griggs for information on how the county/health department relationship works in other large counties and how those departments coordinate their public health initiatives with their jurisdictions to improve overall public health outcomes. Mr. Griggs stated that Jacksonville’s local contribution to the health department is the second lowest of Florida’s metropolitan counties, and most large counties have a tax levy for the benefit of their health department and indigent care purposes.  In response to a question from Kay Ehas, Mr. Griggs outlined the department’s community health action plan that identifies community health needs and partnerships among numerous agencies that all have a part to play in the success of the overall plan. The local strategic plan is not mandated by the state, although the state may be moving toward such a requirement.
Task Force General Discussion
Shannon Blankinship: sees a conflict between what the Agriculture Department is doing and what City departments are advocating.  She believes the City departments don’t connect well with the Agriculture and Health Departments because of their relative independence.  Kay Ehas cautioned about integration possibly being problematic for those departments in compromising their independence and ability to advocate for their missions.  Sam Mousa noted that the Agriculture and Health Departments used to be full-fledged cabinet level departments but seem to be slipping in organizational importance down to subordinate division level.  Mr. Rinanman feels that their visibility and prominence are being negatively affected by their subordination.
The next meeting will on Thursday, September 26th at 9:00 a.m. and the subject will be City central services and civil service.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:23 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 10.2.13
12:00 p.m.
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